	MINUTE NUMBERS 75 



Minutes of Personnel Committee

Meeting Date:

Wednesday, 25 May 2005

Present:

Councillor D T Smith (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Finance, Organisation and Member Development Manager, Personnel Officer.  

64
APOLOGIES

There were no apologies for absence. 

65
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 16 March 2005 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

66
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

67
STAFF PROFILE

Consideration was given to the written report of the Personnel Officer which provided a profile of staffing at Ribble Valley Borough Council.  The report included information regarding overall staffing levels, gender, age and grade breakdowns and details of Best Value Performance Indicators related to staffing.  Similar information was also provided in respect of a Member profile.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

68
LABOUR TURNOVER

Consideration was given to the written report of the Personnel Officer outlining staff turnover figures for the period 01/01/04 – 31/12/04.  Turnover rate at the authority for the period was 15% which was little changed from the rate for 2002/03, and was broadly in line with benchmark surveys on turnover rates at national level.  The report concluded that the authority did not have a major problem with turnover rates.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

69
RECRUITMENT ADVERTISING

Members considered the written report of the Personnel Officer which detailed recruitment advertising spends for the period January 2004 – December 2004.  Members were reminded this new design agency had been employed since January 2003 to provide a full service from copywriting to placement of adds and negotiation of favourable rates.  

The report highlighted the number of recruitment adverts which had been placed during the year and the cost incurred by those adverts.  Comparison with previous years had also provided and demonstrated that there had been an 11% increase in the number of vacancies and a 46% increase in costs since 2002.  The report confirmed that much of the increased costs had been as a result of one or two high profile vacancies being advertised in the national press and professional journals.  

The report also provided information and response rates for advertisements, both in the press and via other channels such as the Council's website.  

The report concluded by proposing that the authority continue to employ the services of O’Connor Design and Advertising agency to maintain our corporate profile and professional advertisements in the press.  

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
the report be received; and

2.
the current arrangements for recruitment advertising with O’Connor Design and Advertising continue for a further 12 months to be reviewed in May 2006.

70
TRAINING REPORT

Consideration was given to the written report of the Personnel Officer informing Members of training courses approved since the last meeting.

RESOLVED:
That the report be received.

71
APPOINTMENT OF RIBBLE VALLEY STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP OFFICER

Consideration was given to the written report of the Director of Development Services informing Committee of the progress made in defining the detailed role and functions of a Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership Officer and seeking approval to appoint to such a post.

The Director of Development Services reminded Members of the role of the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership (RVSP) which had been created in 2001 and which had been administered and developed by the Council since that date.  The partnership had grown over the years and it was recognised that a dedicated officer was now required to service the partnership effectively and to release the Council's Regeneration team to focus on other key areas of work.  The partnership was also now in a position to finance such a post.  The report included detailed job description, person specification for a post of Partnership Officer based on a three year fixed term appointment.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the report be noted; and

2.
the appointment of a RVSP Officer on scale SO1/2 for a fixed term of three years be approved.

72
DRAFT LOCAL GOVERNMENT PENSION SCHEME (AMENDMENT) REGULATIONS 2005

Consideration was given to the written report of the Director of Finance asking Members to consider a response to the draft Local Government Pension Scheme (Amendment) Regulations 2005.  

He reminded Members that it had been the Government’s intention to change the Local Government Pension Scheme in April 2005, but that after considerable pressure from public sector unions, ministers had agreed to stop the changes being put into effect.  However, because legislation had already been put in place the changes had still come into force on 1 April and the Government had therefore promised to revoke the regulations at the earliest opportunity.  As a consequence, the Government had issued a consultation draft regulations to revoke the changes.  The proposed draft regulations were attached to the report and Members were asked to formulate a response on behalf of the Council.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the report be received; and

2.
the Director of Finance submit the following response to the Government in respect of the draft Local Government Pension Scheme (Amendment) Regulations 2005 and on behalf of the Council.


“That Ribble Valley Borough Council supports the Government’s intention to revoke the regulations, but we expect the Government to ensure that any extra costs faced by local authorities as a result of this action are met by increased Government funding and not passed on to Council Tax payers.”

73
RETIREMENT OF DIRECTOR OF LEGAL SERVICES 

Consideration was given to the written report of the Chief Executive, asking Members to consider a request from the Director of Legal Services to take early retirement.

The Chief Executive reminded Members of the reports which had been submitted to the meeting of Personnel Committee on 24 July 2004 and which detailed the personnel issues relating to the Review of the Council's Management and Departmental Structures.  One of those reports concerned a request for early retirement from the Director of Legal Services which had not been approved by Committee at that time, but that a promise had been made to review this decision in September 2005.  The Director of Legal Services had now submitted a request to retire on 1 October 2005.  

The Chief Executive outlined the recommendations of Solace Enterprises in respect of the review of the departmental structures and which had not included the post of Director of Legal Services.  He also highlighted the further changes which would be required to departmental structures should the request for early retirement be approved.  

Finally, the report outlined the relevant parts of the Council's Early Retirement policy and the financial implications of granting the Director of Legal Services the request.  Members were then asked to approve the request for early retirement.  

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
the early retirement of Paul Timson – Director of Legal Services, be approved with effect from 1 October 2005; and

2.
any consequential changes arising out of the early retirement be delegated to the Chief Executive in consultation with the Chairman of Personnel Committee.

74
APPOINTMENT OF LEGAL SERVICES MANAGER

Consideration was given to the written report of the Chief Executive asking Members to approve the appointment of a new post of Legal Services Manager.  The new post would complete the final stage of the Review of Management and Departmental Structures and the recommendations of the consultant Solace Enterprises.  A detailed job description and person specification were presented for consideration.  

RESOLVED:
That approval be granted for the appointment of a new post of Legal Services Manager by external advertisement and to commence in post prior to 1 October 2005 if at all possible.

75
APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

Consideration was given to the written report of the Personnel Officer informing Members of appointments and resignations which had taken place since the last meeting.  Members were asked to note and confirm approval given by the Chairman to reappoint the post of:

Junior Computer Technician

Tourism and Arts Officer

Full time Sheltered Scheme Co-ordinator

Clerical Officer (Job Share)

Part time Cleaner

Benefits Manager (Job Share)

Members were also asked to approve the reappointment of the post of Modern Apprentice – Legal Services.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the report be received;

2.
approval be given to the request to reappoint the posts of:

Junior Computer Technician

Tourism and Arts Officer

Full time Sheltered Scheme Co-ordinator

Clerical Officer (Job Share)

Part time Cleaner

Benefits Manager (Job Share); and

3.
approval be given to reappoint the post of Modern Apprentice – Legal Services.

The meeting closed at 9pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Nina Worrell (414409).
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